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2007 BOARD MEMBERS 
 
 

President—Mark Schwing 
714-970-1696 
mschwing@earthlink.net  
VP/Activities–John Knox  
562-697-2545 
knoxbox59@aol.com 
Secretary–Jeanne Parrish  
714-999-0611 jprp60@aol.com 
Treasurer – Colleen Schmidt 
714-524-2659 
dt_schmidt@sbcglobal.net 
Technical–Greg Earhart  
562-869-0870  
gregearh@aol.com 
Editors – Peter & Ana Hyland 
714-633-5797 
newsletter@ocmafc.org  
Immediate Past President 
Don Miller 562-431-6494 
donfmiller1@verizon.net 
 

COMMITTEES 
 
ACCC Representative- 
Larry Conkol 714-535-1411 
Breakfast Committee- 
Terry Collings 714-970-7194 
mtcollings@sbcglobal.net 
Club Greeter-Doris Marshall  
310-378-5061dandd51@gmail.com 
Election Chairperson- 
Kathie Mc Call 714-633-0946 
dkmccall@socal.rr.com 

Historian & Librarian-Vacant 
Merchandise Director 
Gary Discher 714-996-1970 
Coupon-queen@sbcglobal.net 
Pancake Breakfast setup & 
Coordination-Mark Schwing 
714-970-1696 
mschwing@earthlink.net 
Raffle-Karen Gaynor 714-317-3024 
karen.gaynor@alconlabs.com 
Sheila Plotkin -714-962-2117  
Refreshments-Chris Foster 
562-987-2225 
Regional Representative- 
Bev Marsh 714-373-9769 
onebootscooter@yahoo.com  
Scholarship--Dorothy Knox 
562-697-2545 
knoxbox59@aol.com 
Sunshine & Sorrow 
Jeanne Parrish 
714-999-0611 jprp60@aol.com 
Swap Meet-Larry and Gerry 
McKinney 714-963-2724 
lgmcspeed@verizon.net 
Web Master-Lew Lewis 
949-916-6622 
webmaster@ocmafc.org 
 

 
 
 
 

 
Notes From Your P esiden   r t
Mark Schwing. . . 
September 2007 
President's Letter 
 
 
 
NO PRESIDENTS LETTER THIS MONTH 

 
 

LET'S KEEP DRIVING THOSE 
MODEL A’s!!!       

 
 

Sunshine & Sorrow 
By Jeanne Parrish 

We send our sincere condolences to Rose 
Rivard and children, David and Susan, in 
the loss of husband and father, Leo.  He 
passed away on August 12 from cancer and 
congestive heart failure.  Leo was a 19 year 
member of Orange County Chapter and a 
45 year member of MAFCA.  He always 
enjoyed driving his Model A, a 1930 Tudor, 
especially on the Santa Barbara tour. We will 
miss him. 
  
Thinking of Terry and Mel Collings, Joan 
and Vince Mariola, Don Miller, Art Moore, 
Reba Pearce and Warren Hogan.  Keeping 
them all in our thoughts and prayers. 

 
 

This Months Cover   
 

       
Photo by Ariel Blandford who was on  

Tour with us. She lives in Ukiah 
 
 

Important MAFCA 
Reminder: 
Both your ballots and renewal 
application are inside your September 
issue of The Restorer. There will be no 
separate mailing this year. 

 

 
Renew membership and 
mail in your ballots 
Promptly! 
 

YOUR VOTE IS 
IMPORTANT 

  
This important reminder is brought to you 
by Richard Parrish who is on your ballot 
this year 
**********************************  
 
Vote for Richard Parrish MAFCA Board of 
Directors 
My wife Jeanne and I joined MAFCA and 
Orange Co Chapter 44 years ago. We have 
been members of FAST special interest 
group 18 years and Harbor Chapter 5 years. 
Our cars are drivers and you may have met 
us in Reno, NV, Calgary Canada, Tacoma, 
WA, and Kansas City, KS, or most 
anywhere in between. 
 
Our grandkids often accompany us to 
national meets and grandson Keith won a 
MAFCA Youth Restoration Award in 2006 
at Mansfield, MA. Keith and I are restoring 
his 1930 Model A pickup. 
 
I have served Orange Co as president, 
activities director, roundup chairman, 
pancake breakfast committee and bylaws 
committee. I was appointed to the MAFCA 
Board in 1970, regularly compete in FAST 
sponsored hill climbs and Southern 
California regional activities. 
MAFCA Board of Directors is solving a 
number of contemporary issues such as 
insurance and rising costs of doing 
business. With your vote, I will be your 
voice on the national board to solve 
these and other issues as they impact 
our Model A Family. 
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Activity 
Schedule  

John Knox 
knoxbox59@aol.com 

(NOTE: * = UPDATED INFORMATION) 
 

Deadline for next Distributor is:  
September 30, 2007 

Type or write all articles and ads and e-mail to: 
newsletter@ocmafc.org   

Or mail to: 244 No. Goldenspur Way,  
Orange, CA 92869-4422 

 

NEXT MEETING DATE 
September 13, 2007 

7:00 PM 
Note: Meet in Rooms A & B 

* Indicates Change 
 

2007 TOUR CALENDAR 
 

(Please refer to the January “Distributor” for tour 
departure point and coordinator in your area.) 
 
Sept 8 (SAT) F.A.S.T. Route 66 Hill Climb, 
Devore. Info: Larry McKinney at 714-963-2724 or 
Dan Eubanks at 626-827-4004 Flyer e-mailed to club 
members on Aug. 28th.  
 
Sept 29 (SAT) Progressive Brunch-First stop--
Sheila Plotkin's starting at 10:30.  We will then go 
to Richard and Marion Miller’s home in Garden 
Grove and then on to Bruce and Joanie Harris’ home 
in Rossmoor. 
 
Oct 7 (SUN) Frazier Park Tour Leader: Don Miller 
 
*Oct 13 (SAT) Coastal Tour---Tour Leader-John 
Knox-see article on page 11 
 
*Oct 20 (SAT) Meguiar’s Plant Tour 
  
Nov 3 (SAT) Bates Nut Farm Tour sponsored by 
Temecula Valley 
 
 

 
Nov 10 (SAT) Desert Rim Meet at the Elks 
Lodge in Whittier-Tour leader: Don Miller 
 
Nov 15-18 (THURS-SUN) Palm Springs Follies. 
Remember to sign-up for the Palm Springs Follies at 
the September meeting. The tickets are $47.00 each. 
We will be staying at the Royal Sun Inn. Make your 
own reservations: (800) 619-4786 or (760) 327-1564. 
Most of us will be going on Thurs. 11/15 - Sun. 
11/18.  Rooms are $99.00 night. We will leave 
Denny’s, Tustin & Lincoln, at 9:00 am. For info call 
Don Miller. Money for the tickets is payable at the 
September meeting and must be in no later than 
the October meeting. You may also mail a check 
to our new Treasurer: Colleen Schmidt. 
 

OTHER ACTIVITIES 
 

Sept 22 (SAT) 8th Annual Cruisin’ for a Cure at the 
Orange County Fair & Expo Center. Car Show 
7:00am-4:30 PM. Information: 949-752-5115 x10. 
 
Oct 6 (SAT) Southern California Regional 
Meeting at the Ontario Airport Marriott Hotel 
starting at 10:00a.m. We will be planning for the 
MAFCA National Banquet scheduled in December. 
All members are welcome. 
 
Oct 6 (SAT) Dinghy Poker Run---Details at the 
September Meeting 
 
Oct 7 (SUN) 38th Annual All Ford Picnic and Car 
Show from 8:00am-3:00pm sponsored by the Early 
Ford V-8 Club of Southern California. Additional 
Information: call 949-675-4234 at La Palma Park. 
Registration is $20.00 per car (Flyer at August 
Meeting)  
 
Oct 28 (SUN) 6th Annual Wings, Wheels Rotors & 
Expo at the Joint Forces Training Base on the Los 
Alamitos Army Airfield, Los Alamitos, CA.  
Information: www.wwrexpo.net or 800-367-1185. 
 
Oct 28 (SUN) Orange Home Tour (Non Static 
Display) Display your car by moving it from home 
to home and get free entry into the homes. It is 
helpful to wear era clothing. For information: Diana 
Zdenek, Old Town Preservation Association. (W)-
310-414-4141 or (H) 714-288-1371 
 

Continued on Page 11 
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TECHNICAL 2007 
By Greg Earhart 

 
Seminars: 
September 13th   There will be a show and tell (at the 
monthly meting)--viewing of a cut away Model A 
engine.  
September 15th --- Ladies and their A’s ---             
CANCELLED 
October 20th ---   Tour and Tech to Meguiar’s Plant 
 
At the September General Meeting there will be a sign-
up sheet for the Meguiar tour.  You’ll need to provide 
the names in your group, telephone/cell number(s), type 
of vehicle (i.e. coupe/roadster/modern).  If you are 
planning on going but unable to attend the September 
General Meeting, please contact me so you will be 
accounted for; but no later then September 17th.  I need 
an accurate count to tell the Meguiar Management prior 
to the event.  If you do not own a Model A or have one 
under construction, please contact a fellow member and 
secure a ride.  Meguiar is looking forward to seeing a lot 
of Model A’s.   If you do not own or working on a 
Model A please don’t be discouraged come and join the 
fun.  I need to know who is attending.  My phone 
number is (562) 869 0870 if I am not at home leave a 
message on the answering machine.  
 

Discussion: 
 
I attend many swap meets through out the year and 
come across many fellow club members who have 
questions about various items they see and or want to 
purchase but are uncertain as to the item being correct 
for their project.  I am far from being an expert, but I do 
know a few things.  1) Research the application of the 
product(s) you’re looking for.  Many are interchangeable 
from year to year.  Some are very specific to a model 
and year. 2)  Consult with someone you have confidence 
with. 3) Utilize published text. 4) Just don’t buy to be 
buying.  You may end up with a lot of stuff to sell later. 
 
During the last swap meet a new Model A’er and new 
member approached me and asked a question.  “How 
can I tell from the fuel tank itself what year it will fit?”  I 
told him I would be just guessing and referred him to 
someone who might just know.  Later that week I 
though about what he was after and begin to look 
deeper into his concern. I hope my findings will help 
those who need to know. 

 
 
 
 
Four different gas tanks were made: 1) 1928/1929  
had a screw-on gas cap.  The front sheet metal on  
the front of the tank is also the top half of the  
firewall. 2) 1930/1931 has a twist-lock gas cap; 10  
holes around the front to screw the front of the tank  
to the firewall. 3) A few interim tanks were made in 
early 1930 that are the same as 2, but had a screw-on 
gas cap (no firewall as part of the tank) 4) late 1931 
was made the same as 2 except there was no gas 
shut-off valve on the bottom of the tank.  The 
fuel outlet is a tube that comes straight out the 
front right side.  It was used on the late 1931 
“indented firewall” and the gas shut-off valve 
was moved to the side of the carburetor. 
 
Keep the rubber on the road and have fun. 
 
 

BITS & PIECES 
 

NEW MEMBER 
Bill & Tissy Hatcher 

3706 S. Sycamore 
Santa Ana, CA 92707 

(H) 714-546-8554  (W) 714-431-1080 
(FAX) 714-431-1119  

e-mail: tinsmith@cookseylaw.com 
1931 55B Tudor Sedan 

 
RETURNING MEMBER 

Donald P. Tilley 
1350 W. Collins, Ste K 

Orange, CA 92867 
714-538-6575 
1930 Pickup 

 
NEW ADDRESS 

 
Larry & Cyndy Mortensen 

15 Soldier Basin Road 
Sedona, AZ 86531 
(H) 928-284-1673 

(Cell) 562-233-6088 

NEW E-MAIL 
Vincent & Joan Mariola 
vmariola@roadrunner.com 
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OCMAFCA General Meeting 
August 9th, 2007 
Submitted by Jeanne Parrish                                                                  

Editor:  Pete Hyland has 3 extra copies of the 
Distributor. 

 
Meeting called to order by Mark Schwing at 7:30 
PM. 
Doris Marshall welcomed visitors Bill and Tissy 
Hatcher and member Bob Jefferies. 
 
Minutes for the July general meeting were 
approved as printed. 
 
Treasurer:  Larry Mortensen announced we are 
in good condition. We have a deposit out for the 
Palm Springs Follies and the same for the 
Installation Banquet (Dec.) center pieces. This is 
Larry's last meeting and report as treasurer.  
Colleen Schmidt will be taking over the position. 
 
Activities:  John Knox reported there is no 
winner this month for the "Hard Luck" trophy.  
(Please see future activities listed in the Tour 
Calendar in the Distributor). 
Terry Hardgrave announced the upcoming 
tour/picnic Sunday 8/12/07, to Irvine Park. We 
will meet at The Village Mall on Tustin Ave. at 
9:00 AM.  
There will be a sign-up sheet for the Follies at the 
October meeting.  Tickets will be $47.00 ea. 
 
Ed Heins asked for volunteers to drive their 
Model A's in parades.  He has a sign-up sheet if 
anyone is interested. 
 
Technical:  Greg Earhart is absent.  No technical 
seminar for August. 
 
Sunshine and Sorrow:   Reba Pearce is still 
having difficulty with recovery.  Cards would be 
very much appreciated. 
   
Leo Rivard is home from hospital and would 
appreciate visitors.  He loves to talk about his long 
time membership in MAFCA. 
A note from Don Miller was read, thanking all for 
cards, phone calls, and good wishes.  He is feeling 
better each day. 
 
Merchandise:  Gary Discher is absent.  We are 
still in need of a new chairperson for merchandise. 
 

 
 
 

Deadline for Distributor is August 
31st.  Pete announced Andy Granatelli will be a 
speaker at the Murphy Museum in Oxnard on 
10/13/07. 
 
Terry Collings is absent.  Mark announced the 
monthly breakfast will be Thursday, 8/23/07 at 
the Corner Bakery in the mall at the Block. 
 
Scholarship:   The applications are in the review 
process. No recipient has been chosen as of this 
date. 
 
SCRG:  Bev Marsh announced a full breakfast is 
included with your room registration in December, 
for the 50th anniversary of MAFCA.  The tours 
during this event will be by bus.  Mark reminded 
everyone to plan to attend this celebration.  The 
regional group is also asking for donations in form 
of sponsorship or raffle items, for this event.  
These should be donated by 10/15/07.   
Our chapter installation will be the evening 
following the banquet in Ontario. It will be held at 
the Claim Jumper in Fountain Valley on Sunday, 
12/9/07. 
 
Next month our general meeting will be 
held in rooms A & B.  These rooms can 
be reached thru the lobby, off the 
parking lot, on the same level. 
There will be no general meeting in 
Dec.  If needed, we will have a short 
meeting at the Installation Banquet. 
 
There is no raffle tonight. 
 
All are welcome to attend dinner at Polly's 
Restaurant on Main Street, Orange, prior to our 
general meetings.  We usually meet 5:00-5:30 PM. 
for dinner and then go on over to meeting at 
CHOC. 
 
Jonathan Hughes has the "Car of the Month". 
He is restoring a 1930 pickup and has driven it to 
the meeting tonight. 
 
Meeting adjourned 8:50 PM. 



 
 

Orange County Then & Now 
Huntington Beach 

 

 
 
The photo above is of Huntington Beach High School shortly after its construction on Main Street in 1926. The 
construction was funded by the city of Huntington Beach during the peak of the oil boom. The architectural design is 
described as an excellent example of Lombard Romanesque Revival. The building on the extreme right with the bell tower 
is the auditorium. 

Photo from the historical collection, First American Title Insurance Company of Santa Ana, California #5361 
 

 

The same location in 1993.  Most of the schools original buildings were demolished in the late 1970’s, and replaced by new 
in an architectural style similar to the old. Only the original auditorium and bell tower remain. Inside the entrance to the 
auditorium, covering the front wall is a memorial listing the names and class year of all students who served in the military 
during World War II. The list is quite long.   Photo by Tom Endy #5361 
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AUGUST 12TH TOUR AND PICNIC AT 
IRVINE REGIONAL PARK 
 
Terry Hardgrave 
 
What a fun day!  This tour started in the Village of 
Orange Mall, in front of Sears.  When we departed a 
little after 9:00 am we had about 15 Model A’s and a 
couple of modern cars.  When we left the mall, we 
crossed over the 55 freeway, and then followed surface 
streets up through Cowan Heights and Lemon Heights, 
following a curvy, winding road that went up through 
the foothills.  Lots of neat older, ranch style homes, 
and I would assume most members hadn’t ever driven 
through there. 
 
With help of our walkie-talkies, we kept in close 
contact, and no one was lost!  Once we were out of the 
hills, we dropped down to flat land and headed down 
towards Rancho Santa Margarita and Coto de Caza.  
About 25 miles into our trip, we stopped at a pre-
arranged place where everyone could get out of their 
cars, stretch their legs, and enjoy a cold drink courtesy 
of Dean and Pam Berto. 
 
After about 20 minutes, we re-grouped and the tour 
continued to Rancho Santiago Road, at the junction of 
Cook’s Corner.  We were once again treated to driving 
our A’s under the beautiful Oak canopy of trees along 
the way………it was sure fun to see 15 Model A’s 
winding their way along that stretch! 
 
We arrived at Irvine Regional Park close to noon, and 
found our picnic area with several tables and benches.  
Pam Berto had arrived at the park at 8:00 am that 
morning to stake out our area, which was wonderful of 
her to do.  We all enjoyed our lunch, and for dessert all 
were treated to homemade vanilla ice cream with apple 
pie.  Dean Berto, Terry Hardgrave, and John Knox 
provided the ice cream and it was a wonderful ending 
to this fun tour.  By 2:00 pm many were ready to 
depart back to their homes, and we all said goodbye. 
 
This was a fun, surface street tour, so we had many 
Model A’s that don’t venture out on the 
freeways………good to see all of you! 
 
I want to especially thank Dean and Pam Berto for 
organizing and planning this tour.  Dean pre-ran this 
whole route twice, and prepared excellent maps and 
directions, and Pam sacrificed going on the tour to save 
our picnic area.  There is a lot of work organizing a 
tour like this, so let’s be sure and thank them! 

 
Hotrod 

 

 
 

Rear View Mirror 
 

 
 

Yellow Car 
 
 

 
Photos and Captions by Ariel Blandford who 
also created our cover for this month. Ariel is 
the niece of Mark Schwing and she was 
visiting from Ukiah. Thanks for the photos! 
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Photos by Don & Carolyn Ratzlaff 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Photos by Pete Hyland 

 
August 12 Tour and Picnic at Irvine Regional Park 
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CAR BARN SPECIALS 
Member ads will run two months unless renewed. Non 
member ads will run one month unless renewed. All ads 
must be submitted in writing to: prhyland @att.net or 

OCMAFC  Editors 244 No. Goldenspur Way, 
Orange, CA 92869-4422 
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Visit MAFCA’s Web Site: 
         www.mafca.com/classifieds.html 

 
 
 
 
 
**WANTED 
Used Christmas Cards and Greeting Cards. 
Please call: Doris Marshall 310-378-5061 

 
WANTED 
Seeking two front backing plates and four brake shoes to 
be restored for club brake seminars. Condition not critical 
as long as they are restorable.                                 (07/07) 
Please call: Mark Schwing 714-692-1393 or 714-970-1696 
 

Activity Schedule 
(Continued from Page 3)  
 
Nov 10 (SAT) 47th Annual Rim of the World-2007
presented by the Whittier Chapter of MAFCA at the 
Whittier Elks Lodge, 13620 East Whittier Boulevard, 
Whittier, CA. Information: 562-693-6960 or 562-696-
5983 

 

 
Dec. 6-8 (THURS– SAT) MAFCA National  
and 50th Anniversary - Ontario, CA (we are  
in charge of the hospitality room). No tour planned. 
Application included in this newsletter and is also in the 
July/August issue of “The Restorer.” 
 
Dec 9 (SUN) Installation Banquet. Will be at the 
Claim Jumper Restaurant in Fountain Valley 
 

 
 

SWAP MEETS 
Sep 9 (SUN) Long Beach Veterans Stadium 
 
Oct 7 (SUN) Long Beach Veterans Stadium 
 
Sep 30 (SUN) 46th Annual Antique Car Swap 
Meet, Sponsored by the Paradise Valley Model A 
Club from 6:00am-3:00pm at Western Little League 
Regional headquarters, 6706 N. Little League Drive, 
San Bernardino, CA. For Information call John 
Benson @ 909-875-4545 or Patrick Holley @ 951-
849-8930 
 
Oct 14 (SUN) Wings….Wheels…Deals Swap 
Meet at Cable Airport Sponsored by the Pomona 
Valley Model A Club, 1749 W. 13th Street, Upland 
CA  6:00am----2:00pm 

     For Sale  -------------------------------------------------------------------- 
October 13th Coastal Tour and Poker Run  

Leaders John and Dorothy Knox 
Come join us for a fun morning of touring the Orange 
County coast and  Poker Run. We will be driving non 
freeway for about 50 miles. 
The tour and hunt for the poker cards and clues begins 
at Coco’s on Valley View just north of the 22 fwy. We 
will go to interesting places and see beautiful sights and 
heights.  Where the hills might be too steep for you we 
have some alternate routes that are not as steep. 
The tour will end at lunch when the winners will be 
announced and prizes awarded. The game is 7 card stud. 
The best 5 card hand wins. In the spirit of Glenn Johnson, there 
will be some fun quiz questions. 

 Please RSVP  at the meeting or phone the Knoxes @ 562-697-
2545 to help us in making the luncheon reservation. 

 

Join us for good food and 
good company… 

 

Fourth Thursday Breakfast Bunch 
September 27, 8:30 a.m. 

Ruby’s Diner 
13102 Newport Ave, Tustin, CA 92780 

(714) 838-7829 
Info:  Terry Collings (714) 970-7194 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
• Deadline for next Distributor 

• September 30, 2007 
• Type or write all articles and advertisements 

and e-mail to: newsletter@ocmafc.org   
Or 244 No.Goldenspur Way,  

Orange, CA 92869-4422  
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
     First Class Mail 
       Web Site: www.ocmafc.org

          General Meeting 
7:30 PM 

September 13, 2007 
[Second Thursday of every month] 

(Board Meeting at 6:00 PM  
in adjoining meeting room) 

CHOC Hospital Complex 
455 South Main St. Orange CA 

 

From Main Street, turn east on to Providence Ave. 
and immediately, on your right, enter the structure 
and park on the second level.  Meeting room is 
accessible from the parking structure.  
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